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2 February 2023 


Dear Councillors


National Planning Policy Framework Revisions: Representations by Whitchurch Town Council to certain Indicative Changes for Consultation in response to the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill Reforms to National Planning Policy - December 2022

Whitchurch Town Council is actively involved in the protection and enhancement of this small historic Hampshire town and has the following comments on certain aspects of the proposed NPPF amendments. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-reforms-to-national-planning-policy


Para 11 b (ii):    	We strongly support taking account of the character of an area.

Para 11 b (iii):   	We strongly support taking account of past housing delivery, but this should be 
                            obligatory – “may” should be replaced with “will” – and should explicitly include
                            windfall sites of all sizes.

Para 11 d :         	We strongly support the second part of Footnote 9  which means that where the 
                            Housing Delivery Test shows the delivery of housing above 75% of the housing 
                            requirement over the previous 3 years, the Local Plan housing policies are not
                            out of date and the “tilted balance” does not apply.

Para 35:             	We strongly support the amended tests of “soundness” in plan assessment.

Para 61:            	We strongly support the objective assessment of local housing need but NOT by using the Standard Housing Assessment Method (the SHAM) which is NOT objective being flawed in concept, construction and application. The fatal defects include:

· Use of the 9-year-old 2014 based national household projections
· Use of partially estimated 14-year-old data inputs
· Ignoring the up-to-date results of the 2021 Population Census
· Use of an economically illiterate affordability concept which artificially 
increases every figure by up to 33%. This approach has been rejected by the Tillingham Hall planning inquiry, the Bank of England and current market realities which all demonstrate that house prices are dependent on the cost and availability of credit and not marginal changes in housing supply. New housing in our area is more expensive than the existing stock due to the “new homes premium” in spite of sustained high levels of house building.
· The Secretary of State himself, giving evidence to the Housing Select 
	Committee on November 8th 2021, accepted that building new stock had little 
	impact on house prices.
· The underlying algorithm assumes only one income per household and is an     
		unstable basis for long term planning since it is based on six monthly updates.
· The SHAM is calculated for 10 years but applies to the whole of the 15 year
	Local Plan time span thus denying any change in local housing need for a
	third of the life of the Local Plan.

We strongly support Theresa Villiers and the other 100 Members of Parliament in their endeavours as we have been raising this issue with indifferent DLUHC planning policy officials, other MPs and the revolving round of DLUHC ministers for over a year with no result. The objective assessment of local housing need should be based on existing well developed demographic cohort survival models such as the Chelmer model which have been used and tested at numerous examinations in public. The urban uplift can be applied to the output of these models. Whilst it is welcomed that the outcome of the SHAM is advisory it should be discarded as completely flawed in concept, construction and application. The exceptional circumstances for its rejection are not specified which means that the position on housing targets has not fundamentally changed in spite of the welcome rebellion by the many concerned MPs and the apparent concessions of the Secretary of State. Unless the SHAM is completely rejected as a methodology local planning authorities will continue to delay the examination of their Local Plans using such an unsound process. As a result, the new Local Plan deadline of June 30th 2025 will have to be slipped again.

Para 75:        	Is supported but the test of the currency of a Local Plan should not be that it is 5 years old, but the amount of time left to run to its end date if that is more than 5 years away.

Para 77:          	Is supported – see comments in Para 11 d above.

Para 178 &	Footnote 67:                
We strongly support the protection of agricultural land for food production in the light of global insecurities.

Appendix 1
Para 226:      		We strongly support the use of the 4-year land supply test where local plans are being prepared.


Representations prepared by Gareth R J Capner MA, FRTPI.
 

Yours sincerely
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Cllr Tracy Woodruff
Chairman, Whitchurch Town Council
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